OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 14 AUGUST 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Mallinson E and Prest

OSM.42/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden and Rutherford C.

OSM.43/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.

OSM.44/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Management Committee held on 14 April and 29 May 2003 were approved as correct records of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.  The Minutes of the meeting held on 3 July 2003 were noted.  

OSM.45/03
MEETING ARRANGEMENTS FOR CALL-IN ITEM ON REGIONAL GOVERNMENT
The Chairman reported that an Executive Decision on Regional Government (EX.182/03) had been called in by each of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The call-ins had been received at different times and arrangements had therefore been made for separate meetings of each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees on Thursday 21 and Friday 22 August 2003.  There was discussion on whether these could be amalgamated into one meeting at which the Leader would attend and answer questions.  Each Overview and Scrutiny Committee could then have its own meeting to agree a resolution on the matter.

The Labour Group Leader stated that she was happy with this proposed arrangement and that she thought it would be suitable for her Members.

RESOLVED – That with regard to the call-in of the Executive Decision on Regional Government (EX.182/03) by each of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees, one meeting be held on Friday, 22 August 2003 at 2.00 pm.  The Leader could attend this meeting and answer any Members’ questions.  Each Overview and Scrutiny Committee would then have its own meeting at which individual resolutions for each Committee could be agreed.  

OSM.46/03
MINUTES OF THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
(a) Minutes of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 17 July and 1 August 2003

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings be noted.

(b) Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 31 July 2003
With reference to Minute IOS.61/03, this Committee had been asked to consider seeking amendment of the Council’s Constitution to enable Committees to undertake Subject Reviews in areas of particular interest to them.

Members discussed the issues which had led to this Resolution.  They recognised that in areas where there were cross-cutting matters, the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee could decide which Committee should undertake a Review and that there were also co-option mechanisms to involve Members from other Committees.  The Constitution set out those areas which come under the remit of each of the Committees and this gives clarity.  It would be difficult for Committees just to pick areas of particular interest to them.  Members felt that the Constitution did provide some structure in the system and there was a mechanism in place for dealing with cross-cutting matters.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes be noted.

(2) That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that the Management Committee did not wish to seek amendment of the Council’s Constitution to enable Committees to undertake Subject Reviews in areas of particular interest to them.  The Committee would monitor the situation in future and if necessary give further consideration to this matter.

(c) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 23 June and 24 July 2003

With reference to Minute CROS.82/03, Members’ had expressed concerns regarding current arrangements to enable Overview and Scrutiny Committees to effectively scrutinise business within the Forward Plan, and the Committee had requested that the manner by which Forward Plan reports are presented to Committees be reviewed.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the Forward Plan should inform the public and make the nature of forthcoming Executive decisions transparent and accountable.  It should also assist the Overview and Scrutiny Committee in planning work and selecting items for scrutiny.  Members were concerned that the Forward Plan was not being used as a planning tool but was seen as a bureaucratic activity.  

Members’ concerns related to:

(a) The appearance of “standing items” in the Forward Plan – Although a  standing item on Asset Management had been removed from the Plan, there was still a standing item on budgetary matters.  In order to be transparent and open to the public, Members felt that there should be separate items for each budgetary matter clearly identifying what the Executive would be considering under these headings.

The Executive Director commented that financial issues were reported to the Executive at every meeting but accepted that officers should be specific about the descriptions of the budgetary matters being included in the Forward Plan.

(b) Quality of Descriptions – Members referred to examples within the Forward Plan where the description of a subject and the decision the Executive were being asked to take was very unclear.  There needed to be clearer descriptions of items contained within the Forward Plan which Members and the public could understand.

The Executive Director commented that it should be possible to improve the quality of the descriptions of matters contained in the Forward Plan.

(c) Lack of reference to Overview and Scrutiny Committees – There was often no reference to matters going to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager suggested that a box could be included within the Forward Plan identifying which was the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee and, where there were cross-cutting issues which had been considered in the past, which Committee had taken the lead on these items.

This box would also allow Officers to state the date they planned relevant matters to go to Overview and Scrutiny Committees or explain why they did not need to be reported to Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager emphasised that Committees should not be looking at every matter contained within the Forward Plan, but that there were a number of matters of importance which Officers should programme for consideration by Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

The Executive Director commented that she could report these concerns and proposed improvements to the Corporate Management Team and ask them to implement these improvements to the Forward Plan.

Members suggested that the Head of Member Support and Employee Services, as the Business Unit Head with the remit for Overview and Scrutiny, should attend each Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to listen to the concerns and views of the Committee and champion them at Corporate Management Team.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager invite the Head of Member Support and Employee Services to attend each meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to listen to the Committee’s views and concerns and represent them at Corporate Management Team.

(2) That the Executive Director raise at Corporate Management Team the following concerns and potential improvements in relation to the Forward Plan:-

(a) Financial and budgetary items should be included as individual items rather than being incorporated within one “standing item”.

(b) The quality of descriptions of Forward Plan items should be improved with clearer descriptions being used.

(d) An Overview and Scrutiny box should be included within each Forward Plan item setting out which Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be responsible or was taking a lead in a cross cutting matter and the dates when the matter was programmed to be reported to Overview and Scrutiny Committees, or a statement that the matter was not to be reported to Overview and Scrutiny and why.

OSM.47/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 and gave reasons for slippage of some items from the original programme.

In relation to Regional Government, Mr Mallinson reminded Members that in addition to the call-in meeting discussed earlier, a Special meeting of all Overview and Scrutiny Committees, including the Management Committee, had been arranged for Tuesday 26 August at 9.30am.  He suggested that the format of this meeting should be workshop style rather that a formal meeting.  The comments of Members would be minuted and passed to the City Council

In response to a Members’ question about the information which would be available for consideration at that meeting, Mr Mallinson advised that the draft submission would be sent to Members in advance of the meeting.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services added that the University of Northumbria Centre for Regional Economic Development (CRED) report could also be circulated to Members in advance of the meeting.

Members stated that it was important that the CRED report was circulated to them in advance of the meeting in order to give proper consideration to the matter.  The Executive Director stated that clarification would need to be sought on whether the CRED report would be a public document.  A Member confirmed that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive had advised her and the local MP that the CRED document would be a public document.

The Executive Director then stated that a draft report would be available for consideration by Members at the Workshop meeting on 26 August 2003.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Work Programme be noted.

(2)  That the format of the joint meeting of all Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 26 August 2003 would be workshop style.

OSM.48/03
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.49/03 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 July to 31 October 2003.  

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

OSM.49/03
PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT FRAMEWORK

The Head of Strategic and Performance Services submitted report SP.17/03 setting out a Performance Management framework.  As part of the consultation process, this Committee was asked to comment on the framework.

Ms Hook outlined the proposed Performance Management framework, highlighting the benefits of Performance Management.  The framework has three key elements, Plan, Do and Review.  These elements are integral within the new Business Unit Plans, Team Plans and Individual Appraisals (which will be incorporated into the framework before the end of the year).

Ms Hook then outlined the proposed role of Overview and Scrutiny Committees in monitoring the performance of Business Units against Business Plans.  Business Units had been allocated to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees and a timetable had been developed whereby performance reports are submitted to Corporate Management Team and then to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Members made the following comments on the Performance Management framework:

(a) Members need to receive training on performance management.  Ms Hook advised that she would talk to Audit Commission trainers regarding this training requirement and would liase with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager on arrangements for Member training.

(b) The framework and timetable for monitoring Business Plans does not include any reference to where portfolio holders and the Executive fit into the process.  The Executive Director suggested that at the beginning of each Business Plan cycle, the Executive could approve the Plans and portfolio holders could sign off each Plan.

(c) Mechanisms must be put in place to ensure that after performance is monitored, actions are taken to address areas of less than anticipated performance.  Ms Hook suggested that after the first cycle of monitoring, reports could included a section outlining the actions taken to improve performance by Portfolio Holders, the Executive and Business Unit Heads.

(d) Overview and Scrutiny Committees should receive exemption reports, highlighting areas of low performance.  Ms Hook advised that software was being purchased to automatically trigger such reports.  Members commented that they would need training on how this software works.

(e) Clarification was sought on when the new definitive suite of performance indicators would be available.  Ms Hook advised that the first quarter was currently being prepared and that it would be reported to Overview and Scrutiny as soon as it was finalised.

RESOLVED – (1) That the framework and the review cycle scheduled to commence in September 2003 be supported subject to the comments of the Committee at (a) to (e) above.

(2)  That the pairings of Business Units against Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the reporting timetable as outlined in Appendix 1 of SP.17/03 be approved.

(3)
That the Head of Strategic and Performance Services, in conjunction with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager, progress training for Members in Performance Management, including any training requirements related to the new software.

OSM.50/03
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

With reference to Minute COS.69/03, the Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted report EPS.51/03 containing the original submission to, and the observations of, the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee regarding additions and alterations to the Bereavement Services Best Value Review, as originally requested by this Committee.

There was discussion on the use of the Capital Fund to improve Crematorium facilities.  The Head of Environmental Protection Services outlined improvements which had taken place and work which would be necessary on the cremators to improve emissions levels.  The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee requested a report to that Committee on the work required on the cremators and on the funding of future service improvements.

RESOLVED – (1)  That, in accordance with the protocol for Best Value Reviews, the revisions and Action Plan to the initial Best Value Review of Bereavement Services be approved.

(2)  That the Committee are satisfied that the Review is complete and that the original Review together with the amendments set out in report EPS.51/03 be forwarded to the Executive for comment and then referred to the Council for approval.

(3)  That the Head of Environmental Protection Services report to a future meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the work required on the cremators and on the funding of future service improvements.

Meeting ended at 3.35pm
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